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March 19, 2015 

 

To:  Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee 

Re: Meeting on March 23, 2015, Agenda Item: Court Appointed Dependency Counsel Allocation  

  

Dear Committee Members, 

My name is Candi Mayes and I am the CEO and Executive Director of Dependency Legal Group of 

San Diego (DLG).  We are a 501(c)(3) non-profit public benefit corporation created to provide legal 

representation to indigent families involved in juvenile dependency court in San Diego County.  

DLG employs 58 full-time staff attorneys and 18 full-time investigators dedicated to representing 

the parents and children in San Diego’s six full-time dependency courtrooms. 

We are very appreciative of the attention being paid to court appointed dependency counsel and 

the budget needs of everyone in the state who does this work. The work that this committee is 

putting into these issues is important to us and to the families we serve; thank you. 

We are in strong support of this group adopting the majority of the recommendations in the report 

prepared for the March 23, 2015 meeting and in strong opposition to the recommendation to the 

Council regarding the reallocation of the budget over the next four years.  Some parts of the state 

have been in crisis for too long, some are newly entering into a critical time, and with this four 

year plan, others will plunge there as well.  Specifically, we support: 

 All unspent funds being reallocated to counties currently in crisis; 

 All new monies being reallocated to first serve counties historically underfunded and 

with the greatest current need; 
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 All recommendations regarding the creation of a working group and development of a 

new funding methodology. 

A little over a million dollars of the unspent money currently in the fund is from San Diego.  This 

is money that has been allocated to us but for which we have not been allowed to invoice the 

Judicial Counsel.  While it has not been easy, we have made the reductions necessary to continue 

to function at this lower funding level this year.  I understand that there are court appointed 

dependency programs in other counties in California who have critical unmet needs and I fully 

support the reallocation of that money to those counties – it is the right thing to do for California’s 

families. 

What I cannot support, however is the drastic cuts proposed in the four-year plan outlined in 

Attachment 2.  Parity and equity are essential elements of any just judicial system, but creating 

problems for some while trying to address the needs of others does not actually accomplish 

anything but moving the problem around.  I ask you to please consider the following: 

1. The DRAFT program was created to address attorney compensation and 

caseloads to improve outcomes for families.  During the years of its formation, its 

participants, some of whom are here today, have developed sophisticated new 

models of practice which have indeed led to better outcomes for families.  

Dependency courts now have dedicated, trained, and supervised attorneys 

appearing on these matters as a result.  Today’s proposed four-year plan will 

erode these advancements. 

2. Acknowledging that the current methodology needs to be reviewed and changed 

but then using it to recommend a budget allocation plan for the next four years is 

fundamentally flawed.  We are in this position of crisis management because of 

the process currently in use and implementing the four-year plan based on it will 

make a bad situation even worse.  The costs of doing business continue to rise, 

the cases continue to get more complicated and difficult, and we are already 

working with budget numbers established in 2007-2008; no business person 

would endorse this as a sound, stable model.  Further cutting counties may have 

drastic consequences.  In San Diego, if this plan is adopted, our firm will not 

survive – we simply will not have enough money to continue to operate and we 

will be forced to close our doors.  While I am confident this is not the intention of 

this proposal, I want to ensure that this committee understands that it will be 

the result for San Diego and probably other counties as well. 

3. DLG’s current contract ends in August 2015 so an RFP is expected to issue and 

that may give the Judicial Council an opportunity to change the nature of court 

appointed dependency representation in San Diego.  There are other counties 

however who have existing contracts that are not ending this year.  Those 

contracts must be honored as providers have detrimentally relied upon the terms 

of the contracts.  Breach of these contracts would not only undoubtedly lead to 

lawsuits, more refusals to accept cases, and lack of competent, timely 
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representation for children and families, but it will also impact others ability to 

secure and maintain support from financial institutions.  If our contracts with 

the Judicial Council become insecure and unreliable we will not be able to 

continue to secure financial support – a key component to operation under our 

contracts because of the invoice and payment process. 

4. Finally, the notion that any county is “overfunded” is inconsistent with the 

reality that those of us who work in this field know to be true.  Our attorneys 

throughout the state make far less than their agency counterparts sitting at the 

other end of counsel table and only a fraction of what their colleagues make on 

other appointed work.  My staff has never had any increase, not even a cost-of-

living adjustment.  In fact, I have attorneys who are taking second jobs at nights 

and on the weekends as Uber© drivers and in retail department stores to make 

ends meet.  They do this work because they are dedicated to the families we 

serve and they don’t expect to get rich working for a non-profit but it is difficult 

to attract and retain bright, competent attorneys when they can make twice the 

salary at the agency or doing other public interest work.  Cutting our budgets 

further will make a difficult task impossible. 

I urge this committee to adopt all of the recommendations relating to unspent and new monies.  I 

fully support the regular and systematic reallocation of unspent funds every year to counties with 

critical needs.  I welcome the opportunity to participate in the development of a new methodology 

that takes into consideration current caseload standard sources as well as the pending legislation 

in California, SB316.  This is important work that is long overdue. 

I also implore this committee not to adopt the four-year plan proposed in today’s report.  I 

understand that there are counties right now in dire need and that this committee must find ways 

to manage that crisis immediately but this recommendation is not the way to solve the problem 

because it will simply move it from one county to another.  While the negative consequences may 

be unintended they are not unknown or unanticipated.  Please do not eliminate us in your efforts 

to help court appointed dependency counsel. 

 

Thank you, 

 

Candi M. Mayes, JD, MJM, CWLS 



 
107 West Perkins Street, Suite 12 Ukiah, California 95482 

Every Client Empowered. Every Family Strengthened. Every Right Defended.   
 

 
March 23, 2015 
 
Re: Item 3, Court-Appointed Dependency Counsel Allocation 
 
Ladies and Gentlemen of the Committee: 
 
My name is David Meyers, and I am the Chief Operating Officer of Dependency Legal 
Services. DLS is a non-profit law firm built to represent children and families in 
California’s child welfare system. We currently have personnel working in six Northern 
California counties: Humboldt, Mendocino, Lake, Sonoma, Marin and Stanislaus. In 
addition, from 2005-2012, I served here at the Judicial Council, as the senior attorney for 
the DRAFT program.  
 
We have been paying extremely close attention to the many issues surrounding the Court-
Appointed Counsel budget, and first would like to thank each of you for taking the time 
to consider these issues. And while our most vulnerable children and families throughout 
the state won’t have any idea what is happening, they are the ones most impacted by your 
decisions today.  
 
To that end, we are in strong support of this group adopting the majority of its 
recommendations, and in strong opposition to this group’s recommendation to the 
Council regarding the reallocation of the budget over the next four years. Some counties 
in our state have been in crisis for a long time, some are newly entering, and with this 
recommendation, others will plunge into crisis as well.  
 
Specifically, we fully support: 
 

- All unspent funds being reallocated to historically underfunded counties; 
- All new monies being allocated to first serve historically underfunded counties 
- All recommendations regarding the development of a working group and new 

methodology 
 
What we cannot support, however, is the notion of robbing Peter to pay Paul. Parity and 
equity are essential elements of any just judicial system, but creating problems for others 
to address problems for some does not accomplish this goal. The quality of dependency 
representation in our state can only move in one direction: forward. 



 
Here is some information to support our request that we would ask you to consider: 
 

1. The DRAFT program was created to address attorney compensation and 
caseloads and to improve outcomes. During the years of its formation, its 
participants, some of whom are here today, have developed sophisticated new 
models of practice which have indeed led to better outcomes for families. Today’s 
proposed amendments will erode these advancements. For example: 

a. Accountability and Supervision Infrastructure will disappear in small 
counties. In a large county, attorneys begin work with a large case load, 
but they are also greeted by a supervisor, firm director, and Executive 
Director, all of whom have years of experience, and are capable of 
meeting any clients’ needs. In our small counties, I often function as all 
three of those individuals. In Marin, my compensation is less than .1 FTE 
and in Sonoma, it is roughly .3FTE. With these cuts, that infrastructure 
vanishes, because the money will have to be spent on case-carrying 
attorneys, leaving inexperienced attorneys isolated and forced to make 
decisions that could detrimentally impact their clients. The current 
methodology has always failed to take this into account, and these cuts 
would be the equivalent of funding courts to staff courtroom clerks only; 

b. Small county recruitment and retention: Attracting quality dependency 
lawyers to work in Lakeport, Eureka or Ukiah is no easy task, and these 
lawyers not only need financial support, they also need access to the 
experts, investigators and mentors that their counterparts in the larger 
counties are able to have on staff in order to provide a comparable level of 
service.   

2. Making a recommendation to develop a new methodology that works better along 
with a recommendation to reallocate based upon the existing one is fundamentally 
flawed. The existing methodology is based on outdated data and inaccurate 
numbers. None of the existing case-counting methods are said to produce accurate 
results, and circumstances change daily. In Humboldt, for example, the reported 
baseline is inaccurate and new leadership in child welfare has caused our filings 
to increase by more than 30%. Our Court already supplements their allotment to 
meet the demand, and this proposal would not only decimate these efforts, but 
would result in layoffs, refusals to accept appointments, and force us to once 
again face the biggest challenge we have there: finding qualified, competent 
attorneys to do this work.  

3. Existing contracts must be honored. Some counties slated for these cuts are 
operating under existing, multi-year contracts. Providers have detrimentally relied 
upon the terms of these contracts and cancellation could result in lawsuits, more 
refusals to accept cases, and most importantly: the services to children and 
families will suffer. 

4. Finally, the notion that any county is “overfunded” is inconsistent with the reality 
that those of us who work in this field know to be true. Attorneys throughout the 
state make far less then their counterparts who represent social services, and only 
a fraction of what their colleagues make on other appointed work. There are three 



federal sources for caseload standards for children: The National Association of 
Counsel for Children, the American Bar Association, and a reported Federal 
decision from Georgia. All of these sources cite a significantly lower standard, 
and we now face pending legislation, SB 316, designed to bring us in accord with 
these federal sources.  

 
Again, we urge this committee to adopt all recommendations relating to unspent and new 
monies, and welcome the opportunity to participate in the development of a new 
methodology. Instead of a wholesale reallocation based upon old data and inaccurate case 
counts, however, we recommend the committee do the following: 
 

1. Re-evaluate the funding need over the next four years on a county-by-county 
basis. This happens naturally as contracts expire, and in counties where contracts 
are year-to-year, we recommend that Council staff be directed to develop an 
evaluation schedule and a fair process to include the providers and court staff in 
these discussions; 

2. Continue the mid-year reallocation process every year to insure unspent funds are 
being directed to counties in crisis; 

3. Continue to advocate for new money for Court-Appointed Counsel and commit to 
spending those new dollars to bring parity; 

4. Supplement with additional funds from the Branch to fully fund this critically 
needed service and give children and their families just and equitable 
representation throughout the state. 

 
Thank you for your time and for the opportunity to be heard. 
     
Sincerely, 
 
/s/ 
 
David M. Meyers, JD 
Chief Operating Officer 
Dependency Legal Services 
(916) 220-2853 
 
 
 

































From: Judge Cindee Mayfield
To: TCBAC
Subject: Dependency funding re-allocation
Date: Friday, March 20, 2015 10:54:51 AM

Dear Members of the Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee:
 
I write to you as a former Presiding Judge, former member of the Trial Court Budget Advisory
 Committee, and current Juvenile Court judge in the Mendocino County Superior Court.  I
 understand the difficult recommendation you have been asked to make to the Judicial Council
 about how to fairly allocate funding to the 58 California counties to provide for court-appointed
 dependency counsel.  While I understand the need to achieve parity in state funding, I am very
 concerned about the unintended consequences of the re-allocation which you have been asked to
 approve at your meeting on March 23, 2015.
 
Mendocino County was one of the first ten counties in California to adopt the DRAFT program.  I was
 serving as the Juvenile Court judge when DRAFT was initiated.  I lobbied to be included in the
 program in order to address chronic problems which plagued our dependency court.  Prior to
 DRAFT, the Public Defender accepted appointments to indigent parents in dependency court. 
 Usually the most junior members of the office were assigned; these attorneys received inadequate
 training; and, for the most part, they quickly rotated out of this assignment into other jobs in
 counties where the pay was higher, or to more “prestigious” felony assignments. Court clerks would
 have to make telephone calls to local attorneys almost daily to find attorneys willing to represent
 children or other parents.  Few local attorneys wanted to undertake the difficult work in
 dependency court for the very low hourly rate of pay which the court was able to offer.  As you can
 imagine, the quality of representation was low.
 
DRAFT immediately changed the situation in the Mendocino County Juvenile Court.  The Judicial
 Council staff contracted directly with subject matter experts to provide dependency representation,
 offered additional training for DRAFT attorneys, and contracted for support staff.  The pool of 4
 DRAFT attorneys in Mendocino County has been stable for many years.  These quality of
 representation is currently good to excellent.  The recommendation to reduce by almost half state
 funding for dependency counsel in Mendocino County will devastate this highly successful program.
 
The charts provided to the TCBAC depict a shocking imbalance in dependency funding state-wide
 which cannot be ignored.  However, the premise upon which the proposed re-allocation is founded
—that 26 counties are “over-funded” for dependency counsel services—is fundamentally flawed.  In
 Mendocino County, the DRAFT contracts take into account workload based upon the state-wide
 caseload study, comparable hourly rates of pay in the region, and cost of living.  The contracts are
 reasonable, not lavish.  Should court-appointed attorneys for indigent parents be called upon to
 accept significant (25-50%) reductions in funding over a four year period because the State has
 decided to “cap” dependency funding at 75% of what the State acknowledges is actually needed?  It
 is insulting to call this a “solution” to the problem.
 
Yet if the TCBAC adopts the proposed four-year funding re-allocation this will undoubtedly be the
 outcome.  Trial courts no longer have fund balances to draw from to pay unexpected expenses or
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 unfunded mandates.  The Legislature’s decision to limit trial courts to fund balances which cannot
 exceed 1% of annual budget assures that this court has absolutely no way to pay the 25% (or higher)
 deficit should state-funding of dependency counsel be reduced to 75% of need.  Since the court will
 not be able to fund dependency counsel at anything approaching the current rates, I expect the
 dependency court to regress to what it was like pre-DRAFT: the current attorneys will either leave
 field for better paid full time legal positions or may try to practice dependency part-time while
 working in other courts in order to support themselves and their families.  I expect more delays in
 time-sensitive dependency cases, more stress, and an overall decline in the quality of
 representation as attorneys limit their services to the bare essentials.  Is this what parents trying to
 reunify with their children deserve?  Is this what children seeking permanency deserve? 
 
On paper, funding all courts at 75% of need may appear “fair.”  This is merely an illusion.  Artificially
 capping dependency funding at $103 million and re-distributing the funds so that each court
 receives 75% of need would decimate the constitutionally mandated provision of court-appointed
 counsel to families served by the dependency court.  The issues at stake in dependency cases are
 monumental and the system is complex.  If the Judicial Council is genuinely concerned about
 families and access to justice, the most significant investment it can make is the provision of
 adequate numbers of qualified dependency counsel state-wide.  A responsible approach to
 resolving  the funding disparity involves first increasing the overall amount of dependency counsel
 funding to something approaching the current need.
 
Thank you for considering my comments,
 
Cindee Mayfield
Judge of the Juvenile Court





Superior Court of California
COUNTY OF ALAMEDA

Executive Office
René C. Davidson Courthouse
1225 Fallon Street, Oakland, CA 94612
Telephone: (510) 891-6012

Memorandum

Date: March 20, 2015 Action Review and accept other
Requested: changes

To: Members of the Trial Deadline: March 20, 2015
Court Budget Advisory
Committee

From: Winifred Y. Smith, Contact: wsmith@alameda.courts.ca.gov
Presiding Judge ~ Ph: (510) 891-6040

Subject: Dependency Counsel Caseload Funding Recommendation

Dear Members of the Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee:

As you know, I participated in the Court Appointed Dependency Counsel Working Group that
generated the recommendation being considered as Item 3 on your March 23, 2015, agenda,
Court-Appointed Dependency Counsel Allocation. My comment pertains to a narrow issue not
directly addressed by either the Working Group or the recommendations being considered, and
specifically relates to Recommendation 8:

That a joint working group of the Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee and the Family and
Juvenile Law Advisory Committee be established to review the caseload funding modelfor court
appointed dependency counsel

No timeframe for the establishment and activity of the joint working group is articulated; in my
view, the working group must be convened immediately and must conclude its work in time to
inform the planned FY 15-16 reallocation. To institute a reduction of the magnitude proposed,
20 percent, based on data that has not been updated since 2007, would be unwise and unfair.
Updated data may result in a very different picture of funding need, necessitating a reallocation
in FY 16-17 simply to correct what was done the previous year. Further, irrespective of the
impact on any particular court or courts, sound public policy suggests that, if current data is
available (which it is), that data should be used as the basis for any allocation methodology.

cc: Leah T. Wilson, Executive Officer

WYS/LTW/ga I



Superior Court of California 
Counties of Humboldt, Imperial, Lake, Madera, Modoc,  

Plumas, San Benito, Sierra and Trinity 

 
Sustain Justice Edition Consortium          

  
March 20, 2015 

 

Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee 

 

 

Re:   Interim Case Management System Costs Charged to Courts 

Agenda Item 2 (Recommendation Number 5) 

 

Dear Judge Earl and Committee Members: 

 

We are writing to address the Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee on your Agenda Item 

Number 2, Recommendation Number 5.  The recommendation proposes courts pay an increased 

portion of the Interim Case Management System (ICMS) or Sustain Justice Edition program 

costs.  The Revenue and Expenditure Subcommittee discussed this item at the March 10-11, 

2015 meeting.  During that meeting there was discussion about the impact of the proposed 20% 

decrease in the Improvement and Modernization Fund allocation to support the ICMS.  The 

courts affected by this decision want to be sure you are aware of the actual impact of this 

potential action. 

 

The 20% reduction in IMF funding does not result in a 20% increase in the ICMS courts costs.  

The proposed action makes the 20% reduction from the Fiscal Year 2014/15 allocation level of 

$1,246,800, which equates to $249,000.  In addition, the proposed action does not approve the 

estimated cost increase in Fiscal Year 2015/16 of approximately $649,000.  Our understanding is 

the cost increase in FY15/16 is a result of various one-time savings that were available in 

FY14/15.  This means that the true cost increase to the courts is $898,000.  Collectively, the 

ICMS courts currently pay $843,000 via the Schedule C reimbursement process.  Therefore, the 

actual impact to court costs will be an increase of over 100% or double our current costs.  
This level of increase so close to the beginning of the Fiscal Year makes it impossible to plan 

and adjust our budgets accordingly.  The impact will vary from court to court, and depend upon 

how the $898,000 is allocated between the individual courts (which has yet to be determined).  

However, it is clear that due to the level of increase in costs and the short time frame to make 

any budget adjustments, for most of us layoffs will be our only option.   

 



The Judicial Council action in April 2014 tasked the Judicial Council Technology Committee 

with developing a plan to “eventually eliminate subsidies” from the Trial Court Trust Fund and 

Improvement and Modernization Fund to courts for Sustain Justice Edition(ICMS).  In February 

2015 the Judicial Council approved recommendations from JCTC which put the ICMS project in 

the “long term” category which was defined as action to be completed within 24-36 months.  We 

have all therefore been waiting to hear what the plan from the JCTC would look like.  In 

conversations with members of JCTC it was expressed to the ICMS courts that the committee 

would first make recommendations related to the V3 courts, and then move on to the ICMS or 

Sustain courts.  It was also expressed that any path forward would be discussed with the courts, 

any changes to the current cost sharing methods would be gradual and discussed with the courts 

prior to being recommended.  That has not occurred.   

 

We understand that TCBAC may not take action on this item at the March 23, 2015 meeting.  

However, we wanted to be sure the impact of the proposed reduction is absolutely clear prior to 

any additional discussions on the topic.  Thank you for your time.   

 

   
Deborah Norrie, Court Executive Officer  Tammy Grimm, Court Executive Officer 

Chair of the Sustain Justice Edition Consortium  Imperial Superior Court 

Plumas Superior Court 

 

  
   

       

 Krista LeVier, Court Executive Officer 

 Lake Superior Court 

 
    

  

  

     

              

Gil Solorio, Court Executive Officer   Bonnie Thomas, Court Executive Officer 

San Benito Superior Court    Madera Superior Court 

 



From: Krekorian, Kenneth
To: TCBAC
Subject: Committee Meeting of March 23, 2015-Action Item 3
Date: Friday, March 20, 2015 1:30:24 PM

Judge Earl and Members of the Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee:
 

I am the Executive Director of Los Angeles Dependency Lawyers.  Los Angeles County is
 identified as an underfunded county.  Our Base/CFM is presently at 57.4%.  As a result of being
 significantly underfunded, our caseload/workload is significantly higher than most of the state.  As
 the county with the largest child and parent dependency population the effect of continued
 underfunding on clients and our attorneys has been extremely negative.  Outcomes for children and
 the families have been negatively affected.   
 

I have read the Summary and Recommendations of the TCBAC Subcommittee on Juvenile
 Dependency Representation and dependency funding, specifically Item 3, ‘Court Appointed Juvenile
 Dependency Counsel Funding Allocation (Action Item).’  After review of Item 3’s analysis, I support
 the recommendations, specifically recommendations 1-7 included in the report.  I believe the way in
 which the reallocation of existing dependency funding is being proposed is fair and properly
 measured.  It allows the overfunded counties to have funding slowly reduced to the appropriate
 level, allowing them to gradually adjust to the change, and, at the same time, it immediately begins
 giving the needed relief to the underfunded counties starting with this next fiscal year.
 

Resolution of all of the issues contained in Recommendation 8 are, in themselves, critical to
 the health of dependency representation.   I request the recommendation that a joint working
 group be immediately formed to consider the questions posed in this recommendation be
 approved.  Eight a.- c. of this recommendation must be immediately reviewed.   In Los Angeles
 County there is a huge inequity of salaries between attorneys in the government sphere and
 dependency child and parent lawyers.  I have heard this is also a state-wide issue.  In Los Angeles
 salaries for government lawyers start out about 15% higher than dependency lawyers and within a
 year can rise to as much as 40% higher. Thereafter, the salary and benefit differential widens
 further.  Something must be done to reach  one of the Blue Ribbon Commission’s goals of making
 dependency representation attractive enough so that attorneys who enter the employment of
 dependency representation then wish to make it their career goal.

 
Thank you, for your consideration.
 

Kenneth Krekorian
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From: Cheryl Hicks
To: TCBAC
Subject: Item 3, court Appointed Dependency counsel funding allocation
Date: Friday, March 20, 2015 12:13:21 PM

Members of the Committee:

I am the executive director of Juvenile Dependency Counselors, (JDC), and we are contracted to provide
 representation to parents, legal guardians and conflict minors for the Alameda County Superior Court. We at JDC
 were surprised to find out our county is considered overfunded for dependency representation. Our contract began
 in 2010 and at that time we were instructed that the new funding for dependency representation would be reduced
 by ten percent. Our attorneys all took cuts in pay to continue provide representation to the families of Alameda
 County. We have received no increases in our contract amount since its inception. Our attorneys are paid far less
 then their counter parts with similar experience and training. Most are forced to supplement their income from other
 sources.
We were also deeply disturbed by the budgetary numbers provided to us recently that show how poorly funded other
 counties in California are for dependency representation. Therefore we support the recommendations that all
 unspent funds be reallocated to counties in crisis, all new monies be reallocated to first serve counties with the
 greatest need, and the creation of a working group and development of new funding methodology.
We want to join with our colleagues and encourage the committee to seek proper funding for all California counties
 so that each party in a juvenile dependency case, parents and children, receives the quality representation they are
 statutorily entitled to. This cannot be achieved by the adoption of the four year plan proposed in the report.
 Additional funding for court appointed dependency representation must be allocated.
Thank you for your time and attention.

Cheryl Hicks
President/Executive Director
Juvenile Dependency Counselors
Sent from my iPad

mailto:bjusticeh@aol.com
mailto:TCBAC@jud.ca.gov






 

 
           

901 Corporate Center Drive • Suite 203 • Monterey Park, CA 91754-2176 • Phone (323) 980-1700 • Fax (323) 980-1708 

 

 

March 20, 2015 

 

Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee 

Judicial Council of California 

Attn: Bob Fleshman 

tcbac@jud.ca.gov 

 

SENT VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL 

 

 RE:  Court Appointed Juvenile Dependency Counsel Funding Allocation 

 

Dear Honorable Members: 

 

Children’s Law Center of California (“CLC”) submits this statement in support of the 

recommendations of the Court Appointed Dependency Counsel Funding Allocation Work Group (“the 

work group”) of the Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee. We also want to recognize the 

commitment and diligence demonstrated by the work group since its creation in the fall of 2014.  The 

steps being recommended today to address the highly troubling inequities in dependency counsel 

funding are critical to securing a permanent solution to this longstanding problem. 

 

By way of background, CLC, formerly known as Dependency Court Legal Services, was 

founded in 1990 as a non-profit public interest law corporation designed to serve as dependency court 

appointed counsel for parents and children.  In an effort to improve the quality of legal representation for 

children, the Los Angeles County Superior Court created a policy designating CLC as the first choice 

for representation of children. Accordingly, CLC focused on representing children in abuse and neglect 

proceedings and improved resources tailored to that goal.  In 2011, CLC expanded to Sacramento, where 

we now also represent the foster children of Sacramento County.  With a staff currently numbering over 

275, CLC serves as the “voice” for over 32,000 abused and neglected children in California.  

 

USupport for Equitable Distribution According to Workload 

 

With inadequate funding and in some counties unconscionably high caseloads, court appointed 

dependency counsel throughout California are struggling to meet their legal mandates.  Currently, 30 

counties do not receive sufficient funding to meet even the maximum American Humane Society 

caseload recommendation of 188 clients per attorney.  In many of these counties, including Los Angeles, 

dependency attorneys are representing more than 300 clients each.  This is a travesty of justice for the 

families involved in the foster care system.  Without access to high quality legal representation, children 

have no voice, their trauma is compounded and the promise of a fair and just legal system is broken.  

 

To address this critical issue, the work group has recommended that the current funds earmarked 

for California’s court appointed dependency counsel be reallocated and distributed according to 

workload.  The recommendation suggests a 4-year implementation plan, which will eventually provide 



  

each county with 75.7% of the funds needed to achieve the target attorney caseload of 188 cases per 

attorney.  CLC supports this recommendation and plan for implementation.  

 

Undoubtedly there will be opposition to the recommendation.  Reliance on historical allocations 

has resulted in huge discrepancies in caseloads throughout California.  In addition, the entire allocation 

for California’s court appointed dependency counsel is significantly less than the demonstrated need.  

While we sympathize with those counties who will, without new funding, suffer reductions, there is no 

way to reallocate pursuant to workload without decreasing certain distributions. Any “solution” that 

does less for the most impacted counties than what is proposed today or that relies exclusively on new 

money is not a solution. 

 

We understand this will result in difficult adjustments for some counties.  In fact, according to 

the estimates in the work group’s recommendation, funds allocated for CLC in Sacramento will be 

decreased as a result of the reallocation. P0F

1
P  However, the plan to implement over a period of 4 years 

allows us time to plan and adjust for these changes.  Furthermore, without an increase in overall funding, 

there is no other way to address the dire caseload crisis impacting many California counties.  The work 

group recommendation is the most equitable methodology of distributing the funds that exist today.  

Consistent with a fair and just state wide judicial system, counties throughout the state must equally 

share the burden of the shortfall in funding.   

 

UThe Work Group’s Recommendations Should be Adopted Forthwith 

  

There has been a suggestion that the Trial Court Budget Advisory Committee hold off on 

implementation of the work group’s recommendations.  We strongly oppose any delays for several 

reasons.  First, the current situation should not be sustained. A difference of over 200 clients per attorney 

in similarly structured organizations is not justifiable.  Crushing caseloads in Los Angeles and other 

underfunded counties, for example, have forced attorneys to take a triage approach to representation, 

jeopardize compliance with federal time lines and are causing experienced attorneys to seek 

employment elsewhere.  Interestingly, it is not low pay – but rather the frustration and stress of not being 

able to meet their legal and ethical mandates and responsibilities is the number one reason given for 

resignation.  

 

Second, and importantly, both the Executive and Legislative branches have made it clear that 

until there is a demonstrated commitment to reducing the current inequities it is highly unlikely that the 

overall shortfall in court appointed dependency counsel funding will be addressed through the state 

budget process. For the past two years, CLC has asked the Legislature and Governor Brown to increase 

the current allocation by $33.4 million so that the goal of 188 clients per attorney can be actualized.  We 

are consistently asked about the current inequities in distribution, and have been told that the requested 

increase is extremely unlikely unless and until this issue is resolved.  Thus, we strongly urge the Trial 

Court Budget Advisory Committee to act now. 

 

  

                                                 
1
 CLC’s does note that our data as to the Sacramento caseload differs from the data presented in Attachments 1 and 2. See 

Areas for Additional Consideration #3 below. 



  

Areas for Additional Consideration  

 

1. The importance of the Judicial Council’s Commitment to Increase the Overall Allocation to 

$137.1 Million as recommended by the Chief Justice cannot be overstated. 

 

Though the recommendation acknowledges that the goal of 188 clients per dependency attorney 

cannot be met without an overall allocation of $137.1 million; there is no suggestion to provide any 

increase to the allocation without a specific increase in the state budget.  We urge the Judicial Council 

will consider a commitment to increase the allocation regardless of the actions of the state. We also urge 

the Judicial Council to continue to work closely with Legislative and Executive Branches to ensure that 

the need for an increased allocation gets the attention it deserves. 

 

   

2. Remove Any Suggestion that the Current Proposal Would Fulfill “100% Need” of Any County 

   

Throughout the recommendation and in the attachments, there are notations which indicate that 

at the conclusion of the 4 year plan counties will be funded at “100% need.”  This nomenclature is 

misleading, as it suggests that the methodology will eventually address the overall shortage in funding.  

While we understand that this refers to the proportions/percentages of base funding and percentage of 

need funding the wording can be easily misunderstood to mean that 100% of actual need rather than 

75.7% of need will be met. This confusion has the potential to unintentionally disrupt current efforts to 

increase the allocation in the state budget.   

 

3.  Ensure Data Accurately Represents Dependency Cases in Each County  

 

  Several agencies have expressed concern over the data reflected in the charts.  We share these 

concerns, as the Sacramento County data regarding court-supervised cases is not consistent with our 

current numbers.  This data and the method for determining the workload must be revisited and clarified, 

ideally with vendor/stakeholder input prior to implementation, as a plan to distribute equitably according 

to workload must presume accurate data. This need for corrected data should not be a bar to approving 

this proposal. 

 

In sum, CLC respectfully requests that the recommendations of the work group be adopted and 

implemented over the next four years.  CLC would like to thank the Trial Court Budget Advisory 

Committee for their hard work and for this proposal.  I will be in attendance at Monday’s meeting and 

look forward to answering any questions that you might have. 

 

Sincerely,  

 

 
 

Leslie Starr Heimov 
Executive Director    

 





 

March 23, 2015 
 
Judicial Council of California 
Trial Court Budgetary Advisory Committee 
ATTN:  Bob Fleshman at tcbac@jud.ca.gov 
 
RE: Item 3, Court-Appointed Juvenile Dependency Counsel Funding 
Allocation 
 
Members of the Committee: 
 
We would like to request the Trial Court Budgetary Advisory Committee 
delay action on Item 3.  At a meeting of representatives from the Bay 
Area Chapters of California Youth Connection (CYC), the 
recommendations from this committee were discussed.  CYC is a 
statewide organization of current and former foster youth leaders, 14-24 
years old, who transform the foster care system through legislative and 
policy change.  Our representatives shared the concerns of the 
committee about the underfunding for representation for the youth and 
their families and the disparity of funding across counties and agreed that 
ensuring adequate funding be available for quality attorneys with 
reasonable caseloads is important.  However, representatives had 
significant concerns about reducing funding in any of the counties.  
Quality representation can have significant implications in the lives of 
youth in foster care and being represented by lawyers who have time to 
meet with youth, prepare to accurately represent the needs, concerns and 
interests of the youth and can work with youth to understand what is 
happening in their cases and their options ensures youth are engaged 
and the court has the best information possible to make informed 
decisions. 
 
Our representatives felt as though there wasn’t adequate time to 
understand the recommendations of the committee and the impact of the 
proposed funding changes, nor to get feedback from other CYC chapters 
across the state.  We would like to request that the Trial Court Budgetary 
Advisory Committee provide more information about how the proposed 
budgetary changes will impact representation for youth.  We would also 
like the Trial Court Budgetary Advisory Committee to provide 
recommendations and an action plan to ensure adequate funding for 
court-appointed representation. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of this matter and we urge the 
committee to delay action on Item 3 and not reduce funding for some 
counties only to not fully fund the identified need in all counties. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Representatives from the Bay Area Chapters of California Youth 
Connection 
 
Kate Teague, 
Bay Area Regional Coordinator 
kate@calyouthconn.org 
 

Vanessa Hernandez, 
Statewide Policy Coordinator 
vanessa@calyouthconn.org 
 

mailto:tcbac@jud.ca.gov
mailto:kate@calyouthconn.org
mailto:vanessa@calyouthconn.org


From: Krekorian, Kenneth
To: TCBAC
Subject: Dependency Reallocation
Date: Monday, March 23, 2015 9:26:08 AM

I am the Executive Director of Los Angeles Dependency Lawyers, Inc.  I had intended on being at the
 meeting today.  My flight was cancelled and I could not book another timely one.
 
I have read the comments by those who are opposing your proposal to reallocate.  All of the
 opposing entities are being funded at more than 100%.  There is no opposition from the
 underfunded counties.  This all stands to reason.  Those that have, do not want to have anything
 taken from them.   To reallocate on a more equitable basis would cause them to operate at a less
 than optimal level.  Yet, they operate at the expense of the rest of us.  The proposed reallocation
 simply gives some fairness to the majority of families in California.  Between Los Angeles, San
 Bernardino, and Riverside Counties, all vastly underfunded, approximately 60% of California
 dependency families are receiving inferior representation because of the differential in caseload
 size.
 
In a perfect world where there would be sufficient funding for dependency representation we would
 not be having this debate.  But, we are not in a perfect world and accommodation must be made. 
 This reallocation is based on present funding, not what we would wish to have.
 
Ask the Alameda County organization, the San Diego County organization, the Marin County
 organization, the Santa Clara County organization what their caseloads are and what is the average
 pay of their attorneys.  I can guarantee you, that their caseloads are between 50-100% smaller than
 ours.  They are able to pay their lawyers higher salaries and retain them.  We cannot.
 
One Executive Director  says she will have to close her doors if she is subject to the proposed
 reallocation.  Really?  This is hyperbole at its best.  In the first year San Diego, for example, would
 lose only $738,000.  This is a reduction of several lawyers.  The caseload size would increase by less
 than 20 cases per caseload.  This organization would still have far less than the 188 magic caseload
 number.
 
Thank you for considering this short, strident rebuttal.
 
Kenneth Krekorian
Executive Director
Los Angeles Dependency Lawyers, Inc.

mailto:krekoriank@ladlinc.org
mailto:TCBAC@jud.ca.gov
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